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April 26, 2006

The Honorable Charles Grassley



The Honorable Max Baucus

Chairman





Ranking Member

Committee on Finance




Committee on Finance

United States Senate




United States Senate

Washington, D.C.




Washington, D.C.

Dear Chairman Grassley and Ranking Member Baucus:

I am writing on behalf of the National Association of Insurance Commissioners (NAIC) regarding extension of the deadline for the initial open enrollment period for the new Medicare Part D prescription drug program.  The NAIC is grateful for the tremendous effort you have devoted over the years to the best interests of Medicare beneficiaries, and we appreciate that you have sought our advice on issues within state insurance regulators' areas of expertise.

One of our areas of expertise is Medicare supplement insurance, and the education of Medicare beneficiaries regarding their choices upon eligibility for the program. The Medicare supplement insurance experience teaches us that simplicity is a hallmark of that program, and surveys of beneficiary satisfaction show that they have been able to navigate that process rather smoothly.  However, the new Medicare prescription drug program, in comparison, is anything but simple. Until recently, with passage of the Medicare Modernization Act and the addition of two new policies to the array of Medicare supplement insurance choices, Medicare beneficiaries had at the most, generally speaking, a maximum of 10 Medigap plans (A through J) from which to choose. In some areas, Medicare beneficiaries have over 40 Medicare Rx plans from which to choose. The contrast is startling.

The initial open enrollment deadline for this new, complex prescription drug benefit is set to expire on May 15, 2006. As you know, Medicare beneficiaries who do not sign up by that date will suffer a financial penalty for the remainder of their lives if they join late and remain in the program.  Given the acknowledged complexity of the benefit and myriad choices beneficiaries have to sift through to make an informed decision, the looming deadline simply does not give Medicare beneficiaries sufficient time to research and understand their options and make the best choice.  We should not penalize consumers because the choices are so complicated.

Recent news reports bear out that beneficiaries need more time to sort out their options. According to the Centers for Medicare and Medicare Services, only 8.1 million beneficiaries have signed up for the stand-alone Rx plan. The vast majority of beneficiaries with prescription drug coverage were automatically enrolled from existing 
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programs and most Medicare beneficiaries that were previously without prescription drug coverage have yet to sign up for the program. It is imperative that as many people sign up as possible to spread the risk as broadly as possible and ensure the success of the program.

The Senate has already recognized there may be a need to extend the deadline by passing a Budget Resolution that sets aside funding for such an extension.  Forty-eight Senators signed a letter April 19 urging the leadership to allow a vote on extending the deadline. The members of the NAIC encourage you to support those Senators and extend the initial open enrollment deadline through Dec. 31, 2006 to grant consumers sufficient time to be educated and choose the coverage that is right for them.

Thank you for your attention to our concerns.  Please contact NAIC staff, Brian Webb, or me if you would like to discuss this matter.

Sincerely, 
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Jorge Gomez

Chair, NAIC Senior Issues Task Force

Insurance Commissioner, State of Wisconsin
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